Boone County Health Board

Jan. 18th, 2023, at 6:00pm

 Lamar Meeting Room, Boone County Office Building

Board Members Present

Staff Present


   Others Present

Gabrielle Nicholas                           Dr. Servies
                        
Paulette Berger                                Vickie Foster 

            
Michael Reynolds
Sue Birge



Crystal Jones                                    Abby Misner     
                         



John Cowan                                     


Welcome by Gabrielle Nicholas
Approval of Minutes 
Motion: A motion was made to approve the minutes for Nov. 16, 2022, meeting, Action: Approve, Moved by; Michael Reynolds, Seconded by; Paulette Berger.   
Motion passed unanimously.
Election of Officers: 

Motion: A motion was made to accept the nomination for Gabrielle Nicholas for the President position of the Health Board for 2023, Action: Approve, Moved by; Crystal Jones Seconded by; John Cowan.   
Motion passed unanimously.
Motion: A motion was made to accept the nomination for Tricia Wright for the Vice President position of the Health Board for 2023, Action: Approve, Moved by; Crystal Jones Seconded by; John Cowan.  
Motion passed unanimously.
Old Business  
New Business
Administrative Updates 
 Abby Misner gave these reports.  
· The New Mobile Food Truck Plan Review to include a $50 fee that was approved by the board last meeting was also approved by the Commissioners in December. 
· We have hired a new Vital Records Registrar and a new Food Safety Specialist. There is currently one job opening for another Food Safety Specialist.
· Governor Holcomb’s Public Health Commission Update:  IDOH has created a new website with up-to-date information, www.in.gov/gphc. IDOH anticipates the new state funding for local health departments to go through legislature. 

Nursing & Vital Record Updates
Abby Misner gave these reports.
· Over November and December, our nurses have investigated 32 communicable disease reports.
· We have had an increase in the reporting of Latent TB over the last couple of months. There are currently 7 Latent TB Infection cases we are following and providing treatment through the state. We have 1 active case that we are providing medication for. Also, we have an additional 3 pending treatment cases.
· There have been 2 new cases of elevated blood lead levels in children under the age of 7. Environmental and Nursing Lead Home visits were completed for the households and case management will continue with those families.
· We have provided 3 walk-in blood pressure checks for individuals.
· The routine immunization clinic continues Tuesdays by appointment only. We have given 77 routine vaccinations. 

· The STD clinic continues to operate on Thursdays from 9am-11am and 2pm-4pm on a walk-in basis. 
· For November and December, our Vital Records program has issued 123 birth certificates and 407 death certificates.
· Our Public Health Nurses have attended the Labor of Love Conference, which focuses on maternal and child health topics.
· Our Health Educator provided 2 tobacco cessation consults and provided tobacco education at Zionsville High School
Covid-19 Updates

· According to CDC’s dashboard-COVID-19 by county, Boone County community level of COVID-19 is LOW. 
· Recommendations continue to be:
· stay up to date with COVID-19 vaccines. 
· Get tested if you have symptoms. 
· Wear a mask if you have symptoms, a positive test, or exposure to someone with COVID-19. 
· Wear a mask on public transportation. 
· You may choose to wear a mask at any time as an additional precaution to protect yourself and others.  
· Positive Cases by month:
January
291

February
386

March

122

April

138

May

383

June

369


July

333


August

334


September
210


October
265


November
111


December
158

Covid-19 Vaccine Updates

· Our Covid Vaccine Clinic continues to operate at BCHD on Wednesdays 8:30am-12:00pm and 2pm-4pm. The health department has given 312 covid vaccines during November and December. The total number of covid vaccines the health department has given since January 12, 2021, is 31,920.

Covid-19 Testing Updates

· The covid testing grant cycle ended with IDOH on 12/31/2022 with no extension provided. Our last covid testing day for the public was on December 28, 2022.
· We continue to provide free at-home covid tests to the public. They are available to pick up at the health department during regular business hours while supplies last.
Influenza

· IDOH’s Weekly Influenza Report updates every Friday. The most current report for the week ending on January 7th, states that Influenza like illness is at a moderate activity with 14% positivity of influenza specimens tested at IDOH. There are 132 reported influenza-associated deaths this season. There have been 31 reported long-term facility outbreak.
· We are providing flu shots on a walk-in basis during regular business hours. To date, we’ve given 940 flu shots.

Monkeypox

· According to the IDOH Monkeypox Dashboard, Indiana has 285 cases reported as of Jan. 16th, with no new cases being reported since January 4th. 
Community Outreach
· We provided TB skin tests and flu shots for 2 local daycares.

· We provided Covid booster shots for a local nursing home.

· Narcan education and kits were provided to Lebanon High School.

· We continue to host a Boone County School Nurses meeting every month.

· Our Health Educator manages our Facebook page and has reported reaching 3,319 people in November and 4,039 in December.
Environmental Updates
Abby Misner gave this report.

Housing/Pool/Microblading/Animal Bites: 

· One house was condemned in December. 
· Several housing complaints the last two months had reported mold issues. 
· 16 animal bites for November and December. 
· Microblading establishments were all permitted. 

· Mosquito class with the state.  
Foods:
· 2023 food permits were submitted, and all 300 establishments are permitted.

· Our food inspectors went to a training for Food Sampling. In case of an outbreak, they would be able to assist in getting the food item needed in a rapid response outbreak for the State Health Dept. 

· We were dispatched to the Taco Bell in Lebanon because an employee saw smoke. 
· The American Legion in Lebanon had flooding, and we were dispatched to that as well. 
· Complaints for Rosie’s, Subway, Papa Johns, Holiday Inn Express, Arby’s and Highway Petro for various violations.   
· Pre-operational and opening inspections for Verde, Holliday Farms, Chicken Salad Chick, and Zionsville High School.

· Our Part time inspector inspected two events, Midwest Marketplace, and Christmas on the Square.

Septic:
· 18 Septic Inspections

· 9 Letter of Requirements (LOR’s)
· 1 Lead Risk Assessment

Preparedness: 

· The D5 Healthcare Coalition put on an exercise for Medical Response and Surge. Our Preparedness Coordinator found it to be a great training and learned what we would need to add to our plan. 

· Our Environmental Director participated in the Hazard Mitigation Plan Meeting.  EMA is having contracted out. 

· Austin and Grace attended the Local Health Department Orientation at the State. This is the first year they’ve had it since COVID. They learned a lot about each program the State offers and the resources in each program. 

· Our Environmentalist, new to the Vector program, tick dragged with Jeanette from the State in Starkey Park. She also attended a training for identifying mosquitos and how to control them with different pesticides. 

· We had an IEHA Wabash Valley Chapter Meeting. Lee Green, IDOH’s Entomology Director, talked about the vector program and Tippecanoe County’s Administrator talked about child trafficking. It was informational and eye opening to hear about their programs. 

· We were called to Western Boone High School for a malathion spill. We are licensed pesticide applicators and talked with the staff about containing the incident.  

· The Environmental Director participated in the Christmas wrapping party put on by the Prevent Child Abuse Boone County members and Department of Child Services. 

Misc. Business 
Had some discussion about Anne Patterson’s resignation from the Health Board and looking for new candidates for recommendation to the Commissioners.  
Motion to Adjourn

Motion: A motion was made to adjourn, Action: Adjourn, Moved by; John Cowan Seconded by; Michael Reynolds.
Motion passed unanimously.
The next regular Local Health Board Meeting is scheduled for March 15th, 2023, at 6:00pm in the Connie Lamar Room. 

Gabrielle Nicholas





      Herschell Servies, MD         President - Health Board                  
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